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PRESIDENT'S NOTES: 
The annual Board meeting will be on Sunday, January 30, 2022, at 14:00 hours at the Blue Knights West 
Virginia 2 Clubhouse.   
 
Rexann and I wish everyone a very Happy New Year. 
 
Just want to let everyone know that the 2022 Winter Mason Dixon Conference weekend for February 11-13, 
2022 is in Rehoboth Beach, DE.   
 
THE 2022 SPRING MASON DIXON CONFERENCE/WWK HOSTED BY OUR CHAPTER IS STILL 
ON.  
 
I would like to see members come forth and be on some of the committees that we have in the chapter.  We 
need your support to make things happen. 
 
We are still going to live stream our meetings on Facebook. There is a long delay in transmission of about 17 
seconds which I have no control over. Good news is we have been having about 8-chapter members attend the 
meeting this way each month and several other Blue Knights of other chapters are also watching the meeting.  I 
am working on this project to help our members to be informed about our business. So please have patience 
with me and help me if you have knowledge about how to do this better. 

 
Membership 2022 dues have been paid. 
 
Ed Martin, President 
West Virginia II 
 
Ride with Pride 

Ed & Rexann Martin 
304-622-0135 bkwv2@aol.com 
 
 

VICE PRESIDENTS’ NOTES: 
Catch the fever.   
Ride with Pride 
35oldsrodder@gmail.com 

Jim Enoch 

 



 2

 

SECRETARY'S NOTES: 
Our next meeting will be Thursday, March 10th, 2022 at 7 PM.  
Hope this finds my Brothers, Sisters, of Blue Knights WV II membership family in good health and spirits. 
Kelli is preparing to take me to the hospital for CAT Scan. My recent surgery went well, but recovery has been 
slow. My entire abdomen is botchy, and both feet are swollen. Both are abnormal. So now CAT scan to see the 
cause. 
  
Will let you all know the update, hope it's not cancer, if it is hope we caught it early enough. For members 
traveling by bike, or car pay attention to your surroundings. 
Hoping my health improves. 
Take care all. 
 
Respectfully, 
George D. "Robby" Robinson 
Blue Knights WVII Secretary 
robinsonusmc77@gmail.com 
Hone 304-527-0757 Cell 775-781-1993 

 
TREASURER'S NOTES:  
All bills are paid and chapter doing well. 
 
Ride Safe, Ride Smart and Ride with Pride.  You are the faces of West Virginia II. 
marty.e.mcnulty@gmail.com 
    

Marty McNulty 

 
 
 

Chapter Safety Officer 
Yes, it is January but before you know it riding season will soon be upon most of you, and with such, there are a few things to be 
mindful of when breaking out the two wheeled therapist. For some the bike may have been truly stored & winterized, which will make 
the beginning cycle a bit easier. Others simply park the bike & maybe look at it every so often. Then there are those of us that never 
really put them away.  Regardless of which category you may fall into, take some time on one the yet to come colder days & spend a 
little time giving it the once over. Find yourself a chair or a 5-gallon bucket, get up close & personal. 
     Treat your steed to a thorough once-over. This includes a nut-and-bolt safety check, fluid changes for powertrain and brakes, a 
battery load test, and inspections of the chain/belt and sprockets, tires, spokes, brake pads, electrical systems, and fuel systems. None 
of this requires you to be an ASE certified Master Tech. Check out YouTube, Google, or folks with the same style of bike as yours for 
helpful pointers & step by step.  
     Take time to check your personal gear also. It's better to find out now that the holidays were a little too good to you than fighting 
with the zipper on your favorite riding jacket when you want to roll out on that early spring ride. Plastics degrade with time and use, 
so it's recommended to replace your helmet after five years. I would like to think you would then drape yourself in armored apparel 
and motorcycle-specific gloves and footwear. This doesn’t mean becoming Captain Dork, but quality gear can enhance the enjoyment 
of the ride.  
     Above all else, when you do finally get out for a ride, remember that it's been a while since you've been on the bike. For some it 
may have been weeks-others months. There's going to be some rust & dust to knock off of the riding skills. Take your time & find 
your rhythm again. Take part in a skills workshop or find a parking lot to spend a little time practicing. Don't forget how the weather 
wreaks havoc on our riding surfaces.  Cinders, salt, & potholes will abound as usual. 
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     Whether disposing of miles in a group or burning the road solo, remember it's not always about the destination, enjoy the views, 
smells, & cob web clearing that our two wheeled passion affords us! 

 
Ride with Pride,  

Walter Knight 

 
 

Road Captains 
Batteries 

More than you ever wanted to know 
By: Norm Keller 

 
Several Email requests have asked that I try to discuss battery life and "Why Batteries Die". Please keep in 
mind that I am not a battery engineer and as always, I hope to provide some information which may be of 
service. 
 
Let's consider some aspects of battery theory which may be useful in understanding how lead-acid storage 
batteries work. The battery which we find in motorcycle and automotive applications is intended to produce a 
high current for a short length of time for starting purposes. A secondary (maybe considered primary depending 
on law) purpose is to provide park lights and to allow for the operation of lighting loads and some accessory 
loads such as cooling fans when the engine is not running or is running at too low a speed to allow the alternator 
to produce enough to keep up with the load. If we didn't need to electrically start (crank) the engine, we could 
make do with a much smaller battery or no battery at all. That would be another world however so let's look at 
this one. 
 
The typical lead-acid battery is made up of a case, positive plates, negative plates, plate separators, cell 
connectors, filler caps, and electrolyte. The battery case used to be made of a type of rubberized material but is 
now of a specialized type of plastic. I use the term "specialized" to indicate that I don't know what kind of 
plastic that is made from. (Saying that it is "specialized" sounds more informed don't you think?) It has the 
ability to withstand the effects of the sulphuric acid mixture, a fair amount of impact, extremes of temperature 
from below minus 55 degrees C (60 below F) up to over 150 degrees C (300 degrees F). I have observed 
batteries surviving these extremes 60 below outside temp and 300 degrees under hood temp. 
 
The positive plates are made of lead peroxide and the negative plates are of sponge lead. "Sponge lead" in that 
the plates are formed of lead which is manufactured with a surface having a great number of surface 
irregularities as has a sponge. A battery's capacity is dependent on the surface area of plates which is exposed to 
electrolyte - the more plate area exposed to electrolyte, the more capacity the battery has to deliver current. 
 
At this point, I should mention that the battery is called a "battery" because it is a "battery" of "cells" and that it 
is easier to refer to the construction of one cell. A cell is made up of at least one positive plate (lead peroxide) 
and one negative plate (sponge lead) which are surrounded by a sufficient quantity of electrolyte to chemically 
involve the plate material. In order to provide enough current (amps) to do the work required, the plate area 
required (for one cell) is about 75 square inches for the negative plate group and 85 square inches for the 
positive plate group. If you put a light behind your battery next time you have it out, you will be able to see the 
plates quite clearly. You will also see that there are dividers, one for each filler cap which divides the battery 
case into six separate sections or cells. Each cell has its own electrolyte and its own set of plates. If you tip the 
battery a bit, you will see that the electrolyte does not flow from one cell into the next. 
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If you have the opportunity to see a battery which has been cut apart, you will see the construction quite clearly, 
you will see also that the positive plate material (if new) is a brown color (lead peroxide). 
 
Looking at a battery which has been taken apart or with a bit of persistence and a flashlight looking down the 
filler cap holes, you will notice that the plates are connected in two groups and that the plates alternate in order. 
Starting at one end, they start with a positive, then negative, then positive, etc. ending with an "extra" positive 
plate. 
 
Looking at the cell nearest to the positive battery post, you will notice that there are a number of plates in the 
first cell. Looking carefully, you will be able to see that the first plate from the end is connected to a connector 
bar off the positive battery post and that this connector does not go through the cell wall into the next cell. 
Going from the first plate in the cell which is a positive plate, you can see that there is a separator between this 
first plate and the plate next in line. Looking through the filler hole, you will see that the separators extend 
beyond the plates to ensure that nothing can "bridge" between two plates. The separator plate is of porous 
material which (in the cells which I have taken apart) looks like a heavy piece of unbleached kraft paper. Sort of 
like a rectangle of super heavy shopping bag paper. This separator plate is porous to allow it to be fully 
impregnated with electrolyte so that it does not impede the flow of electrons. The separator plate also has 
vertical raised ridges which provide some small space between the separator and the plate. The ridges allow 
small bits of material which can become separated, to fall to the bottom of the battery case. The purpose of 
these separator plates is to prevent the cell plates from coming into contact with one another and to prevent the 
cell plates from moving in response to shock or vibration. 
 
Battery plates: 
 
As you have seen, a cell is made up of positive and negative plates which are constructed of different materials. 
You will also note that the area required would make the cells (and thus the battery) very difficult to fit into the 
bike if the cell were composed of only one positive and one negative plate. It is also easier to support a number 
of smaller plates to withstand shock and vibration than it would be if there were only two large plates per cell. 
Those of us who are a bit "long in the tooth" will remember some of the odd shaped 6 volt car batteries which 
were in service in the 1940's and 1950's- the shape doesn't matter as long as you can fit the right number of cells 
with enough plate area in each to do the job. 
 
When the cell plates are made, they are created by first forming a plate "grid" of solid metal. This grid looks 
like a coarse screen with rectangular holes inside a heavier frame which surrounds the "screen". The purpose of 
the "frame" is to support the plate and to provide an electrical conduit for the flow of electrons to and from the 
active material. The rectangular "screen" holes are arranged so that the short sides are vertical. The positive 
plate group is assembled by welding a connector bar across the top of the plate "frames" along one side. If the 
group is to form the first cell at the positive end of the battery, the connector bar will have the positive battery 
post (external connector for the cables) attached. The negative plate group (often containing one less plate) is 
assembled in the same manner. If the negative plate group were part of the cell at the negative end of the 
battery, this connector bar would have the negative post attached. In this case however we are discussing the 
cell nearest the positive (post) end of the battery and the negative plate group will not have a battery post 
attached. Instead of a battery post, the negative group's connector bar will have a "U" shaped piece attached 
which is connected (really it is part of the connector since these are all made in one piece) to the connector bar 
for the next cell. If you look at the top of your battery, you will note that there are two raised areas on either side 
of the filler caps. The raised area on the same side as the battery posts has a vent hose attached and is intended 
to vent gases resulting from charging and to prevent electrolyte from splashing out. On both sides of the battery 
top is a narrower raised area which accommodates the "U" shaped connectors which go between the cells. 
 
Going back to the subject of the plates, the grid or frame is composed of a lead-antimony alloy or a lead-
calcium alloy. Older batteries used lead-antimony and the new generation of batteries (often called 
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"maintenance free") use the lead-calcium alloy. The active material (lead peroxide or sponge lead) is placed into 
the spaces in the grid (into the holes in the screen). The active material is not very strong and requires the 
support of the grid. 
 
The battery electrolyte is a mixture of 36% Sulphuric Acid (H2 SO4) and water. If the two plate groups together 
with their separators are placed into the case and the electrolyte added the battery must be "formed" by charging 
it for the first time. 
 
Something which applies a load to the battery (either inside or outside the battery) will drain it given enough 
time. The small load required to the "keep alive " circuits to radios and CB's to allow them to remember stations 
will eventually drain a battery. It's a good idea to disconnect the negative cable or main fuse (I prefer the cable) 
when the bike is parked for a month or more. Shops are remarkable stupid in this regard! A battery will self 
discharge, that is it will drain internally given enough time which is why batteries need periodic recharging 
when in storage even if the cable is disconnected. Even more frequently if the cable is not disconnected. An 
unfortunate fact of life is that batteries which are designed to produce high starting currents do not like to be 
drained. You can completely discharge a new automotive battery and recharge it 3 or 4 times and then load test 
and you will often find that the battery's capacity (ability to deliver current) is markedly less. I've seen many 
occasions where a new auto battery was finished after being drained (flat) dead two times. The best advice I can 
offer is to avoid at all costs, deep cycling (draining down a lot and recharging) a bike or car battery. At one time 
I worked for a Honda car dealer in northern Canada and salvaged a lot of batteries which were not good enough 
to provide good starting in the cold although they would have been fine in cars in warmer climates. These 
Honda batteries were Yuashas and I used them on a battery storage system to provide lighting and power to a 
house in a remote location. The batteries were placed in two groups in which they were connected in parallel to 
produce 12 volts with large current potential. The two groups were used separately to power the system so that 
one group was in use while the other was charged. By having one group out of service at a time only one group 
could be drained if a load was left on inadvertently. We experienced many occasions where one or the other 
group was discharged due to an internal fault in one battery of the group. The interesting thing (to me anyway) 
was that the Yuasha batteries seemed to be remarkable tolerant of cycling and some survived this treatment for 
several years. In no occasion did another make (Delco, Motorcraft, Firestone, ESB, Exide, Sears, you name it) 
survive for more than three or 4 months. This likely has little to do with our GW service but if this is indicative 
of the relative tolerance of Yuashas to drain-charge cycling, we should be glad that we don't have to use other 
types. (Note* I say "other types" I did not say "other makes". Someone else could make a battery of this type, I 
have just never seen an auto battery which exhibits these characteristics). Since car and bike batteries are not 
called upon to provide deep cycling (deep levels of charge-discharge) this does not speak to their ability to 
provide good service in a starting mode. 
 
One could finance a new SE and retirement on the value of batteries which are unnecessarily replaced in this 
country in one week. If you have time, disconnect the battery negative, top up the electrolyte with the best water 
which you can reasonably obtain and charge the battery. Let the battery sit for a few days (good winter test) and 
measure voltage or specific gravity, if its below 12.6 - 12.8 volts (1.280 - 1.290 specific gravity @ 80 F) you've 
probably found an offender. I am always surprised that people will continually recharge a battery which is dead 
every morning. Why not disconnect the negative and see if it still goes dead over night? If is dies while 
disconnected the battery is the problem. An unlikely problem with bike batteries is that there is enough 
electrolyte on the battery top to provide a discharge route. 
 
This couldn't happen anyway because you rinse the top off with a bit of baking soda and water a couple of times 
per year, right. Don't forget to have the filler caps in place and tight! 
 
If the battery only goes dead when connected then the drain is via the bike's wiring. If you have a sensitive 
induction ammeter or an ammeter to connect in series, you can measure a drain on the battery and find the drain 
by disconnecting things until the drain goes away. Keep in mind the small drain to the radios & clock, etc. 
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http://www.msgroup.org     (James R. Davis is a recognized expert witness in the fields of Motorcycle Safety/Dynamics.) 
 
 

Rene Noe, Walter Knight, Andy Kolb, and John “Spot” McCloud 
 
 

 
Chaplain’s Corner 

 
Del Parris, Chaplain  
Blue Knights WVII 

Quartermaster 
Rene Noe 

 
*Joke for the Day* 

 
With the rise of self-driving vehicles, it's only a matter of time before we get a country song where a guy's truck 
leaves him too. 

 
INT’L/MDC Safety Officer 

Greetings All & Happy New Year! 
 
My last big ride of 2021 was from my home in Greenville, NC to Montgomery, AL to have dinner at Chris's 
Hotdogs. 
 
During this ride, I ran into multiple wrecks and stopped traffic along I-95 which finally forced me to re-route 
my trip. 
 
I always leave Lisa a proposed route & schedule so she will know my approximate locations and arrival times. 
She also tracks me with the iPhone, Find my Phone App. Since I was doing a Bun Burner Iron Butt Ride, time 
was important so I didn't stop and call her to tell her of my change of directions.  I caught her up a few hours 
later during a fuel stop and she already knew that my plans had changed. 
 
This made me want to ask if any of you used any GPS tracking devices when you travel.  Like I said, Find My 
Phone works well but I am thinking of restarting my subscription to SPOT and buying a Generation 4 GPS 
Tracker. 
These types of GPS Trackers work very well tracking you riding your motorcycle, hiking (LOL) or even on 
your boat.  The SPOT not only let's people track your location, it lets you check in with predetermined 
messages, ask for some assistance or send out an iPhone plea for help in a Distress Signal. 
 
Since I do the majority of my riding alone, I think a GPS device would be a great item to take on trips. What are 
your thought? 
 
Do you use any tracking devices or any ways to request assistance if you need help in an area that your cell 
phone might be questionable? 
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I'd love to hear what you use and how it works for you. 
 
Lastly - Chris's Hotdogs is worth the trip. It is very close to the intersection of I-85 & I-65 in Montgomery. 
They have been in business since 1917. 
 
Wherever you ride, plan a safe trip & keep your loved ones posted. 

Robert (Bud) Overby 
252-717-2857 
Mason Dixon Safety Officer 
BKNCVIII 
Ride Safe, Ride Often & Ride with Pride!  
 
 

 

Committee Reports/From Membership 
It is time to start picking up the door prizes for the 2022 Spring MDC/Wild Wonderful Knights Weekend event. 
So, when you go to a store or vendor ask them if they would like to donate a door prize for our event.  
 
I will have a work schedule for the 2022 Spring MDC/Wild Wonderful Knights Weekend. Please get a copy 
and look it over. Please let us know what area you would work and hours. We don’t need everyone to work the 
whole day, every day but a couple of hours is what is needed.  
Remember we are hosting this event, not attending it like you would if you were going to another chapter’s 
event. So yes, you might miss something but that is what it takes to make the event a success. We know there 
are a few jobs that some don’t want to work but these are jobs that still have to be done. I have heard in the past 
the following statement from members, “I don’t know what to do”, or “I have never done that”. I understand but 
I am sure since all of us are over the age of 21 (more like over 50) we can figure out what to do to get the  
job done. Please help the chapter make this year at Elkins a big success. It takes everyone in the chapter to help 
to make this event a success. The biggest thing is to have a big smile on your face and make the members from 
other chapters welcome and to help them in any way we can. Our event is known as the one of the best 
hospitality rooms and members with the most hospitality in the Mason Dixon Conference. Please let’s keep this 
going at our venue this year.  
 

 
UP COMING EVENTS 

2022 Events 
February 

 
2022 Winter Mason Dixon Conference, February 11th – 13th, 2022.  Delaware I is hosting the Winter MDC at the Atlantic Sands 
Hotel & Conference Center, 1 Baltimore Ave, Rehoboth Beach, DE 19971. (On the Boardwalk) Room Rate is $79.00 plus taxes. Call 
hotel at 800-422-0600, ask for Blue Knights Group #10376.  Registration for the event is $95.00 per person.  
 

May 
 

2022 Mason Dixon Conference/Wild & Wonderful Knights, Hosted by West Virginia II.  Host hotel is the Holiday Inn Express & 
Suites. Elkins, WV.   May 27th – 29th, 2022.  FOR ROOM RESERVATIONS CALL: Holiday Inn Express & Suites, 50 Martin St, 
Elkins, WV, call 304-630-2266; TELL THEM YOU ARE WITH THE BLUE KNIGHTS GROUP, Rooms $125.00 per night plus tax.  
Event registration is $75.00 per person before May 1st, 2018, and $90.00 after May 1st. 

 

 
Sick, Ill or in Distress:  Brother Robinson has advised that he had surgery, in recovery status, have post-
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surgery appointment for underlying conditions tomorrow.  Just received word that Brother Robinson is back in 
the hospital.  As soon as I get more information, I will post it on the Facebook group page. 
 
Next Meeting:  Our next meeting will be on Thursday evening, March 10th, 2022 at 19:00 hours. 
 
Drawing:  January drawing is $50.00.  Brother Paul Brady’s name was drawn and he was not present. March 
10th, 2022 drawing will be $55.00.  Must be present at the clubhouse to be eligible for the drawing. 
 
Members in Attendance: Fred LePera, Don Wikert, Lou Stevens, Ron Watson, Robert Davis II, Walter 
Knight, Jim Enoch, Chuck Luzader, Rexann Martin and Ed Martin. 
Guest:  Brandi Knight 
On Facebook:  Doug Baker, Larry Bailey, Tammy McNulty, Bud Overby, and Mike Neely. 
 
 

 
Next Meeting Location 

 
Our next meeting will be Thursday, March 10th, 2022 at 7 PM.  
 
 

 


